Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, December 6, 2010
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, December 6, 2010 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, Ricky Honeycutt, and Jeff Fogleman
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Public Hearing
7:01 pm

Mayor Boggs opened a public hearing to consider the rezoning request made by Marlie I. and Ann R. King for their property located on US 70 Hwy East. Manager Earp provided some background on the rezoning request. The property in question is currently zoned B-2 General Business District and a request has been made to rezone the property to I-1 Light Industrial. The Kings have requested the rezoning in order to sell their property to a company named Copart. Copart would use the lot as a storage yard for online automobile sales and the salvage yard operation would cease. No members of the public chose to speak on this issue and Mayor Boggs closed the public hearing. 
Consent Agenda

7:04pm
The Council reviewed the previous meeting’s minutes from November 1, 2010. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0.

Old Business

7:05 pm

Review of the Haw River Fire Department OSFM inspection results.
Fire Chief Ronnie Wade spoke to the council regarding the recent inspection and the resulting rating of 5 that our department received. Chief Wade summarized some key points of the inspection that prevented a better rating and concluded that in order to improve our rating a significant capital outlay would be required. Additionally, training requirements would be significantly changed and would be virtually unrealistic for a department of our size. Chief Wade also read the rating of neighboring towns and cities and stated that our rating is above average for a town of our size. 
New Business

7:14 pm
Approval of 2008 CDBG Comm. Revitalization Grant contract awards for roadwork, waterline installation and drainage work for project.

Manager Earp informed the council that 10 companies bid on this project and Alley, Williams, Carmen, and King (AWCK) evaluated all bid proposals. Josh Johnson with AWCK spoke to the council regarding the bids and the project in general. The bids received ranged from $206,765.00 through $283,766.00.  The lowest bidder, D&T Utilities, has completed many projects in the Piedmont and has a good reputation. Josh recommended that the council accept the contract with D&T Utilities, and stated that doing so would bring the estimated project cost in at $104,000 less than the original estimate. The remaining funds may be used either as a contingency or to extend the project, depending on how construction progresses. The proposed contract is for 120 days from the construction start date and therefore work should be completed within that time frame. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the contract with D&T Utilities. Motion carried 5-0.
7:19pm

Consideration of the Stage 1 Adaptive Management Plan

Manager Earp spoke to the council about the recent Stage 1 Adaptive Management Program (Jordon Lake) Committee meeting. The committee discussed the requirements of the legislation and reviewed the stream maps of the town in order to identify four possible projects as required. These projects all deal with storm water drainage and the reduction of nutrients that flow into the Haw River. Four potential projects were identified and prioritized as follows:
1. Haw River Municipal Park

2. Red Slide Park

3. Property off Stone Street (old pump station location)

4. Shopping Center location at the intersection of 49 and 70

This list, if approved, was originally scheduled to be presented to the NCDENER in December. However, that due date has been extended to August 2011. Project lists will need to be updated once a year from now until 2017 in order to comply with the legislation. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve this proposed project list with the Municipal Park project taking priority. Motion carried 5-0.

7:28pm

Review and consideration of the Town Council and Planning & Zoning Board 2011 meeting schedule.

The council reviewed the proposed 2011 meeting schedule as presented by Manager Earp. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the schedule. Motion carried 5-0.

7:29pm

2009 – 2010 Town of Haw River audit findings presentation.

Jim Winston and Jeremy Edmunds from Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans & Company, LLP spoke to the council regarding the recent audit that was completed for fiscal year ending June 30, 2010. The firm issued an unqualified opinion for the town, which is the best possible result for this audit. Mr. Edmunds guided the council through a presentation (presentation outline attached) detailing the major points of the audit and provided some insight into the results. He also made note of how well Manager Earp and the Town had done in staying on budget for the year. Mr. Winston then spoke to the council and advised a continued conservatism in the budgeting process. He warned that the state has an unprecedented debt and it is uncertain how this will affect municipalities in the future. 
7:57

Review and consideration of appointment to the Planning & Zoning Board

Manager Earp reminded the council that Charles Belcher’s term on the Planning & Zoning Board has expired and 3 year term vacancy must be filled. The Town received applications from Richard Neal and Betty Hall. The council briefly discussed the candidates and Councilmember Allen made a motion to appoint Betty Hall to the Planning & Zoning Board. Motion carried 5-0.
7:59
Manager’s Update
Councilmember Lovette commented to the council the town was looking better taken care of and cleaner in general. 
Manager Earp updated the council on the progress of the Stone Street Main Sewer Pump Station Project. The easements are currently being worked on and work will start once all easements are secured. Manager Earp also informed the council that there is a contract issue with the contractor for 4 out of 11 of the effected houses. However, he expects that the contract issue will be resolved shortly. 
Manager Earp then addressed the ongoing paving project. Holes in the road have been filled but the paving has been delayed again. He is confident that this will be resolved as weather permits and paving will be completed as soon as possible.
Manager Earp informed the council that the Town will be receiving another HAA5 violation notice. The haloacetic acids exceed the allowed level by .022 mg/L. He reminded the council that there is no danger to citizens and that this testing issue is out of our control since we purchase our water from Burlington. Testing periods are three months long and acceptable levels are based on the average over four consecutive testing periods. Therefore, it is possible for it to take up to a full year in order to be back to an acceptable level. 
Manager Earp told the council that the sealed bids period had closed for the Ford Mustang police forfeiture car. This process was advertised two separate times and no bids were received. After a brief discussion, it was decided that another sealed bid will be opened at a later date.
Manager Earp also informed the council that the compression braking signage has been received and has been posted. This ordinance will now be enforced. 

8:08pm
Councilmember Allen made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
